
APPROVED       Rockville, Maryland 
19-2010       July 1, 2010 
 
The Board of Education of Montgomery County met in special session at the Carver 
Educational Services Center, Rockville, Maryland, on Thursday, July 1, 2010, at 7:00 p.m. 
 

Present: Mrs. Patricia O’Neill, President 
   in the Chair 
Mr. Christopher Barclay 
Ms. Laura Berthiaume 
Ms. Shirley Brandman 
Dr. Judy Docca 
Mr. Michael Durso 
Mr. Timothy Hwang, Student Board Member 
Mr. Philip Kauffman 
Mr. Alan Xie, Student Board Member-Elect 
Dr. Jerry Weast, Secretary/Treasurer 

 
 Absent: None 

 
Re: SWEARING IN 

 
Ms. Loretta Knight, clerk of the circuit court, administered the oath of office to Mr. Alan Xie. 
 

Re: STATEMENT BY MR. XIE 
“Good evening, everyone.  

I can’t express how much of an honor and privilege it is to be here tonight, sharing this 
moment with you. To me, tonight's not just a ceremony. It’s not just the end of possibly our 
best SMOB’s term. After a long and difficult year, Tim Hwang has truly served the students 
of Montgomery County Public Schools. Working on our behalf, Tim has tirelessly pursued 
SMOB voting rights and addressed other key policies, leaving behind a memorable legacy. 
It's been a pleasure to work with Tim, and I've learned so much.  However, to me, 
personally, tonight is the beginning of a new era – but also the continuation of an old one. 
For 32 years and beyond, students have persistently worked towards representation and 
rights. Tonight, I’m proud to be leading us students into the 33rd year of this journey – as 
we continue towards even greater achievements. 
 
That's because tonight marks the realization of a dream - my dream. None of this would be 
possible, without the support of everyone who helped to carry me through to tonight. 
 
I’d like to express my extreme gratitude to my parents, who tirelessly drove me to schools 
across the county. They actually still are driving me places until I get my license. Also, it's 
thanks to them for those wonderful 30,000 stickers. So, for listening to my ramblings and 
supporting me all the way – thanks! 
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Then, there's my friends. For all of the work that you guys have put in, over the course of 
months – thanks! It’s thanks to each and every one of you that I’m able to be here tonight. 
To Rolando Masis, Idris Battou, and Hiroshi Furuya – thank you for helping me through 
those critical moments at Nominating Convention. To Jenny Gan - thanks for help not only 
at Convention, but for designing two of my stickers. And once again, thanks to Rolando for 
designing the third. Finally, not last and certainly not least - thanks to Katie Weng for 
always supporting me. I'm so grateful to all of my campaign staff at all the schools, and 
everyone who helped spread the word, pass along stickers, or simply voted for me. 
 
I hope we can begin this year with the highest hopes and, next July, return here with the 
greatest satisfaction at our hard work. 
 
Thank you all for coming. I'm looking forward to shaping the future with you.” 
 

Re: STATEMENT BY MR. HWANG 
 
“Exactly one year ago, in a building displaying banners of excellence and a room drenched 
with an aroma of expectations, I walked into this very same room, with a bead of trepidation 
making its way down my back, with the weight of responsibility and anticipation of an entire 
county on my shoulders. But in the course of this one year, my beliefs about the school 
system have not changed much. My belief that the hard work of teachers, staff, and 
administration and the open minds of a student body ready and willing to learn provides the 
fundamental engine of a world class education system, is just as strong, if not stronger 
today. So I am here today, a product of this school system, humbled by the opportunity to 
have served the students of Montgomery County and honored by the opportunity to have 
worked alongside the dedicated and passionate staff and members of the MCPS Board of 
Education.   
 
It is with this belief and experience that I continue the tradition of passing on the torch to the 
next leader of the students. I have gotten to know Alan through his experience in Student 
Government, and just like all the student members before him, I am confident that he will 
be able to take on the burdens of responsibility and advocacy, cherish them, and reach new 
heights.  I would be amiss if I did not mention and recognize Nick Maggio, as well, who 
gracefully ran against Alan in the past election. Both candidates provided strong leadership 
and experience and it serves as a testament to the strength and caliber of student 
leadership in our county.  
 
I thank my family and friends for putting up with my ridiculous schedule as well as all of the 
great staff members and members of the Board office who have helped me learn and 
achieve every step of the way. And of course I would like to thank each and every one of 
my former colleagues on the Board of Education for providing me the opportunity to learn 
under your excellent leadership and example. We may not always have agreed on issues 
or practices, but the civil attitude and willingness to work together is something that is 
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something to be rivaled in many other governmental organizations and decision making 
bodies.  
 
Last year, I spoke of one of my friends, Jeff Sy. Jeff came here from very modest means. 
His father would drive 4 hours a day to his work to put food on the table and provide for a 
small two-bedroom apartment where Jeff could study with his two siblings. His mother 
barely spoke English and managed to feed him on the established welfare system. Despite 
all that, he was able to come to Montgomery County and study in the some of the best 
schools in the world, allowing him the opportunity to reach new heights never imagined by 
his parents. And today, I am proud to say that, against all odds, because of school systems 
like these, he is a proud graduate of MCPS schools and will be attending a top 20 college in 
the fall. Indicative of the changing demographics of our nation, Jeff’s parents traversed 
thousands of miles to raise a family in the best county in the nation to join hands with this 
system in its goal in providing the American Dream for every student.  
 
As we look towards the future, MCPS is poised to take on new challenges – of increasingly 
difficult economic climates and a student population more diverse and more in need of aid 
than before. Jeff’s situation is not unique; rather it is becoming the norm in many of our 
communities throughout the county. And it seems as if public education, is being assaulted 
from all ends. Yet at the very same time, this generation is desperately grasping on to the 
hope that they will have a job, a career, a future, once they are of age and HOPING to 
maintain the same American Dream that previous generations have achieved. After having 
worked in the school system this part year and being a student of it for twelve, I am proud 
to say that MCPS has been at the forefront of this compelling need in our society, working 
to raise the bar, close the gap and revolutionizing MCPS to bring it into the 21st Century. 
 
Throughout the year, our struggle to set high expectations and fight for the budget set the 
tone of this Board. And we have all learned that when we struggle together, when we strive 
to achieve together, and when we try and understand each other, we are able to 
accomplish great things. I have always believed that that democracy is not a spectator 
sport; rather it is an amalgamation of all its citizens within a constantly changing system 
requiring participation from every one of its members. And together with the teachers, 
students, parents, staff, all standing side by side, together we were able to organize, and 
together we were able to send a powerful message to our officials that education is not 
something to be looked down upon, and together we were able to spare MCPS from an 
impending catastrophe.  
 
Through twitter, youtube, facebook, blogging, and SMOB 2.0 whether through town halls or 
school visits students capitalized on their ability to make a difference and join in on the 
discussions. And for the first time, through the “Campaign For Our Future” hundreds of 
students throughout the county were able to come together in a grassroots campaign to 
fight for full funding of our education. Consequently, the decision-making authorities are 
beginning to witness the power of the youth voice, as seen by the hundreds who packed 
the County Council’s Youth Town Hall and Community Forums that the Board held.  



Board Minutes -  - July 1, 2010 
 
 

4

 
Last year, I ran for this position envisioning a particular school system. A school system 
unrestricted by race, gender, socio-economic status, or disability; A school system 
competitive with the rest of the world; A school system where no child is truly left behind. 
Consequently, one year ago, I said that I would try and bring together students from across 
the County to fight for a common purpose and empower this generation. One year ago, I 
said that we would work to make the school system a better place to learn and achieve. 
And one year ago, I said that we would work together to make MCPS a world-class school 
system for all of our students. While we have not achieved these goals as of now, I am 
confident that this Board and this system will be able to accomplish any goal that it sets for 
itself, and that with the collective resolve of parents, teachers, students, staff, and 
community, we can and we will achieve. “ 
 

Re: COMMENTS BY BOARD MEMBERS AND THE 
SUPERINTENDENT  

 
Board members welcomed Mr. Xie to the Board of Education and thanked Mr. Hwang for 
his work on the Board of Education and wished hi well in all his future endeavors. 
 

Re: PRESENTATION TO MR. HWANG 
 
On behalf of the members of the Board, Mrs. O’Neill presented Mr. Hwang with 
memorabilia of his service on the Board of Education. 
 
The meeting was adjourned at 7:45 p.m.  A reception followed in the auditorium. 
 
 
 

                                                                                       
PRESIDENT 

 
 

                                                                                       
SECRETARY 

JDW:gr 


